MaineHousing

Maine State Housing Authority

Minutes of the Board of Commissioners Meeting
November 21, 2017

MEETING CONVENED

A regular meeting of the Board of Commissioners for MaineHousing convened on November 21,
2017 at the offices of MaineHousing, 353 Water Street, Augusta, Maine. A notice of the meeting was
published on November 10, 2017 in the Central Maine newspapers.

Chair Peter Anastos called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. The meeting convened with
Commissioners Lincoln Mertill, Sheryl Gregory, Terry Hayes, Donna Talarico, Tom Davis, James
Whitten, Larry Gross, Kevin Joseph (by phone who was traveling and had no other persons at his
location) and Director John Gallagher in attendance. There was a quorum present.

PUBLIC ATTENDANCE

Guests and staff present for all or part of the meeting include: Peter Merrill, Deputy Director; Linda
Uhl, Chief Counsel; Daniel Brennan, Senior Director of Programs; Darren Brown, Director of
Finance; Jason Dupuy, Director of Information Technology; Troy Fullmer, Manager of Housing and
Compliance; Bill Glover, Manager of Lending; Jodie Stevens, Counsel; Jody Rollins, Office
Administrator; Denise Lord, Senior Director of Communications and Planning; Mark Wiesendanger,
Director of Development; Craig Reynolds, Director of Homeownership; Cindy Namer, Director of
Homeless Initiatives; Laurie Murray, Assistant Director of Finance; Tom Cary, Treasurer; and
Gerrylynn Ricker, Paralegal and Note taker.

ADOPT AGENDA
Commissioner Gregory made a motion seconded by Commissioner Hayes to adopt the November 21, 2017 agenda.
The vote carried unanimonsly.

COMMUNICATIONS CONFLICTS

There were no communications or conflicts reported.

APPROVE MINUTES OF OCTOBER 17, 2017
Commissioner Hayes made a motion seconded by Commissioner Gregory lo accept the October 17, 2017 minutes. The
vote carried unanimiously.

CHAIRMAN OF THE BOARD UPDATES
Chair Anastos provided the following updates:

e Building - - The Building Committee met. Chair Anastos attended electronically and that
worked out fairly well. The committee is progressing nicely, things are moving right along.

e Director’s position - - Chair Anastos has received several calls about Director Gallagher’s
position; Chair Anastos met with Bill Shanahan, was contacted by Greg Payne, and received a
couple unsolicited resumes.

e Tax Reform - - Chair Anastos has had several low income housing developers contact him
asking him to contact Senator Susan Collins, since it involves Maine State Housing, he said he
would pass the information along and he did. Senator Collins said she supported keeping
private activity bonds.

e Jody Rollins retiring - - Chair Anastos praised and thanked Jody for all her hard work over the
many vears that she has supported the Board, MaineHousing, and staff. He said Jody has



always been a total pro in good times and in bad times and she is going to be mussed.
Commissioner Gregory thanked Jody as well and praised her work for so many years on the
housing conferences. Jody thanked the Commissioners for their praise and spoke of how
very much she has enjoyed working at MaineHousing and how much she is going to miss
everyone. Chair Anastos presented her with a gift from the Board.

DIRECTOR UPDATES
Director Gallagher provided the following updates:

¢ Building updates - - the environmental assessment has been finished and there is minimal
contaminated soil, well under any issues that would require remediation; it 1s now with DEP
for a VRAP and Kevin Judkins is arranging another meeting with the City to mitigate as many
surprises as we car.

e Leadership development - - we received twenty-eight applicants and have accepted twelve
participants. They will start November 28" with an all-day training.

o All staff day is December 12", Kevin Hancock is the keynote speaker. The Commissioners
are invited to attend, all or part of the day.

e Director Gallagher let the Commissioners know that he intends to close the agency
December 22™ for an extended Christmas holiday.

e Security Plan - - Director Gallagher thanked Jason Dupuy, Director of Information
Technology, and Linda Grotton, Manager of Audit and Compliance, on a job well done on
the security plan.

e Deputy Director Peter Merrill will be receiving this year’s Robert B. Patterson, Jr. Career
Recognition Award from Maine Real Estate Development Association (MEREDA). The
award will be presented at their conference in January.

e Strategic Plan - - Director Gallagher handed out a leaflet entitled “About the 2018-2023
Strategic Plan” which outlines priorities and goals.

e Budget presentation - - There will be a budget presentation later in the meeting but there are
a couple items that Director Gallagher would like people to have a discussion about after he
leaves: (1) pay for performance; promoting actual accomplishments - Director Gallagher has
asked Peter, Denise and Dan to start doing research on how this can be implemented; and
(2) recruitment and retention - look at personnel policies, perhaps a program that helps with
student debt as an enticement tool.

APPROVE 2018 QUALIFIED ALLOCATION PLAN

Mark Wiesendanger, Director of Development, requested approval of the 2018 Qualified
Allocation Plan. The written comments were received with nothing substantive to note.
Commissioner Hayes asked Mark to review the timeline. After adoption of the plan it goes to the
governor for approval. Pre-applications must be filed by December 1%, Mark and his staff will
meet with each of the applicants; do site visits; and report back to the applicants by February 8,
2018. The winners will be announced in mud-March.

Commissioner Giregory made a motion seconded by Commissioner Gross to repeal the excisting Low Income
Housing Tax Credit Rule, Chapter 16 of Mainellonsing’s rules, and replace it with the Low Income Housing
Tax Credit Rule attached to the memorandun: to the MaineHousing Board of Commissioners from Mark
Wiesendanger, Bill Glover, and Jodie Stevens dated November 14, 2017 concerning adoption of the 2018
Qualified Allocation Plan. The vote carried unanimously.

TAX REFORM PRESENTATION

Deputy Director Peter Merrill explained that the tax reform bill passed by the House would take
away our right to sell tax-exempt private activity bonds. The elimination of private activity bonds
would eliminate our single family program, restrict lending on multi-family housing, and would






